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Cerritos City Manager Art Gallucci has worked for the 

city for 51-years. He has been City Manager since 

1991. Art announced his retirement effective June 30, 

2023. Art joined Cerritos in 1971 as a Recreation 

Superintendent and was later promoted to Assistant 

Director of Human Affairs before he became the 

Assistant City Manager. He was appointed “Interim” 

in March 1991 after the end of City Manager Gaylord 

Knapp’s tenure, and Art became the Cerritos City 

Manager in April 1991. 

 

Marin County Cities 

Alphabetically Starting With Ross 
                                                                                        

There are eleven incorporated cities in Marin 

County. They include Belvedere, Corte Madera, 

Fairfax, Larkspur, Mill Valley, Novato, Ross, San 

Anselmo, San Rafael, Sausalito and Tiburon. 

 

This issue of the City Manager Newsletter by 

Trackdown acknowledges the Marin County 

Cities starting alphabetically with the Town of 

Ross. The Town and City Managers include: 

Christa Johnson, David P. Donery, Jim Schutz, 

Chris Zapata and Greg Chanis. 

 

Those who have not yet subscribed to this 

newsletter free of charge may easily do so by 

going to the newsletter section of the Trackdown 

Management web page and inputting the 

appropriate email address: 
 

www.trackdownmanagement.net 
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http://www.trackdownmanagement.net/
http://www.gonsalvi.com/
http://www.kosmont.com/
http://www.brandywinedev.com/
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borah Collins began her working career in Sausalito as an Administrative Assistant 

with an information technology and services firm in 1983.  In 1984 she went to work 

as a software support technician for an on-line software systems company in Chico. 

She joined the Chico city staff in 1994 as Community Services Officer (CSO), and in 

2001 she took a Management Analyst with the Chico Police Department.  In 2009 

she moved to the City Manager's Office in a Management Analyst post.  Deborah 

earned a BA in social work from California State University, Chico, and an MS in law 

from Champlain College.   
                                           
    

 

 

 

Marin County Cities 

Alphabetically Starting With Ross 
 

In 1857, James Ross (1812-1862) opened a trading 

post he called “Ross Landing.” The Town of Ross is 

named for James.  He was a Scot who came to 

San Francisco from Australia in 1848. He made his 

living in the wholesale liquor business. The first Ross 

post office opened in 1887. Ross incorporated in 

August 1908. The 2020 population is 2,338. Christa 

Johnson is the current Town Manager and Linda 

Lopez and Cyndie Martel are listed as 

Administrative Managers and Town Clerk. 

Raffaello Pata is the Chief of Police, and Rebecca 

Markwick is the Director of Planning & Building. 

The Ross Public Works Director is Richard 

Simonitch. Gretchen Castets is the Recreation 

Manager. 

https://www.wolfhousing.com/ 
 

Former City Administrator                 

Wesley Wolf, Founder 

Cell No. 949-235-0525 

Telephone: 909-345-849                         

FAX: 213-741-0519 

 

Wolf & Company Inc., founded in 1993, provides 

municipal consulting services, to State and local 

government, and not for profit corporations.                               

                                                                                           

Wolf & Company Inc. has a specialized                       

emphasis on:  Mobile Home Park Acquisitions-

Program Administration and                                        

Oversight Agent Services;                                                                                 

Mortgage Program Administration Services;  

Mortgage Insurance Product 

Research/Development.  

 

                                                                                                            

                                                                                       

 

 

Wolf & Company Inc. 
560 East Commercial Street, Suite 16                                  

Pomona, California 91767 

Telephone: 909-345-849 

Retired City Manager Jack Simpson and Pismo 

Beach City Manager Jim Lewis. Jim stopped by to 

visit in Rancho Mirage during his family vacation. Jack 

served as a City Manager for 25-years in three 

different cities. Jim has been the Pismo Beach City 

Manager since February 2013. He was previously the 

Assistant City Manager in Atascadero for more than 

8-years where he worked with Wade McKinney. 

   

 

 

 

 

www.brandywinedev.com 

 

Former Artesia City Manager         

Jim L. Barisic                                        

Founded Brandywine in 1994.                        

 

Jim also worked for the cities of 

Paramount and Cerritos.                                                               

Jim and two of his sons Brett Whitehead and        

David Barisic, and Alex Hernandez and  

Mario Urzua direct Brandywine Homes. 

 

Now selling in Carson and Glendora, and  

coming soon in Long Beach, Whittier, La Verne,  

Santa Ana and El Monte.                                                             

Apartments available in Riverside and Murrieta. 

Some of the past communities showing the  

company legacy are found in Carson, Fullerton,  

Placentia, Norwalk, San Dimas, Duarte, Anaheim, 

Baldwin Park, and La Puente.  

                                                                                      

Brandywine Homes focuses on converting 

underutilized space into needed housing. 

Call Brandywine at 949-296-2400                                          
 

Brandywine Homes Corporate Office                    
16580 Aston Street, Irvine, California 

https://www.wolfhousing.com/
http://www.brandywinedev.com/
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She joined the Chico city staff in 1994 as Community Services Officer (CSO), and in 
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Trackdown Posse Roster                        
Executive Level Posse Roster: 

Wade McKinney, Retired Indian Wells City Manager   
Mike Sedell, Retired Simi Valley City Manager    

Larry F. Pennell, Retired City Manager, Wasco 

Kevin O’Rourke, KOLGS/PARS; Retired City Manager 

Glenn Southard, Retired CM, Indio & Claremont 

Joe Tanner, Retired Vallejo City Manager  

Guy Huffaker, Retired Porterville City Manager 

Vern Lawson, Retired, Lancaster 

Gary K. Sloan, Retired La Mirada City Manager 

Robert T. “Bob” Dickey, Retired South Gate DPW 

Doug Dunlap, Retired City Manager, Pomona                                               

Rita Geldert, Retired City Manager, Vista                           

Dale Geldert, Retired CDF Director, State of California 

Anthony D. Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Jason Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

Paul Gonsalves, Joe A. Gonsalves & Son     

Dr. Richard Rowe, Retired City Manager 

Lloyd de Llamas, Retired City Man./HdL Co-founder 

John Shirey, Retired City Manager, Sacramento  

Charles E. “Chuck” Bryant, Past Hawaiian Gardens  

John Russo, Retired City Manager; SynchroniCITY  

Joe Goeden, Retired City Manager, W. Sacramento 

Lee McDougal, Retired City Manager, Montclair 

Mark Scott, Retired City Manager; Interim, Downey 

Ron Kiedrowski, Retired San Pablo/La Quinta  

Doug La Belle, Retired City Manager, Chino Hills 

Don Penman, Retired City Manager, Arcadia    

 

Posse Roster: 
Gregory Korduner, Retired City Manager, Huntington Park                                                                                                                                              

Sam Olivito, Retired CCCA Executive Director 

Roy Pederson, ICMA Past-President 

Rod B. Butler, Jurupa Valley, City Manager                                                          

Ray Harris, Ret. County Official, & Hawaiian Gardens CM                                                            

Rita Geldert, Retired City Manager, Vista                            

Dale Geldert, Retired CDF Director, State of CA 

Dr. Carlos A. Urrutia, Retired Rocklin City Manager 

Ray Taylor, Retired City Manager, Westlake Village 

Denise Ovrom, Former CM retired from HdL Companies  

Jim Lewis, City Manager, City of Pismo Beach 

Cynthia Kurtz, Interim City Manager, Pasadena 

Ron Molendyk, Retired City Manager Lake Elsinore 

Kevin Duggan, Retired City Manager, Mountain View 

 

     

                                                                     

City Manager Newsletter by 

  Trackdown Management 

               10 Claret 

Rancho Mirage, California 92270 

                                              

www.trackdownmanagement.net 

                                                                                        

Cell Phone Nos. 310-418-1035, or 562-896-5424 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.olsonhomes.com/ 

 

The Olson Company is a premier California               

builder of affordable new home communities.     

Since 1988, The Olson Company                                                 

mission has been to work hand-in-hand                            

with cities to solve the critical shortage of  

urban housing by promoting and investing in                  

responsible development that improves                     

quality of life for everyone. The company has 

successfully partnered with more than 100 cities 

since 1988. 

 
Todd Olson 

President of Community Development 

Telephone: 562-370-2209 

The Olson Company 

562-370-2259 

562-430-4413 Fax  

  

3010 Old Ranch Parkway, Suite 100  

Seal Beach, CA 90740-2751 

 

 

http://www.nwfg.com/ 

A Woman-Owned Firm: affiliate of an 

investment banking firm providing underwriting 

and financial advisory services to public agencies, 

and implementation of special tax methodologies.  

Experts in mobile home park financings, Certificates 

of Participation, and general obligation bond 

financings, tax  

allocation refunding, revenue and expense 

projections modeling. 

 

Beth Fawcett and the firm’s 

President Pam Newcomb. Pam 

began her investment banking 

career in 1984. 
 

1254 Hoover Street                                                        

Carlsbad, California 92008 

Call the firm’s professionals at:  858-232-8963 

http://www.trackdownmanagement.net/
https://www.olsonhomes.com/
http://www.nwfg.com/
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Marin County Cities 

Alphabetically Starting with Ross 

 

Christa Johnson began her 

career in the hospitality 

industry working for the 

Pebble Beach Resorts. She 

worked for the Yosemite 

National Institute (1995-

1996) as an Administrative 

Assistant and joined the 

Alameda County Public 

Works Agency staff (1996-1997) before she was 

appointed Assistant to the City Manager in the 

City of Alameda, where she worked for more 

than 8-years (1997-2006). In January 2006 Christa 

began serving as the Assistant Town Manager in 

Windsor (2006-2011). She served as the Assistant 

City Manager in the City of Laguna Beach 

between September 2011 and February 2020. 

Christa worked as the City Manager in Del Mar 

(2020-2021) and Interim Deputy City Manager in 

Fullerton in 2021 before she was hired to be the 

Town Manager for the Town of Ross in November 

2021. Christa earned a BS from the University of 

California, Santa Barbara and an MPA from San 

Francisco State University.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Retired Wasco City Manager Larry Pennell and his 

wife Denise Pennell getting ready for the Christmas 

Holiday. Larry retired in 2007 and since retirement has 

served in “Interim” assignments including McFarland, 

Fillmore and St. Helena. 

 

 

 

http://www.kosmont.com/ 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Founded in 1986 by former               

City Manager Larry J. Kosmont, 

Chairman and CEO                          

2021 CCMF Corporate Partner  

of the Year. 

 

Kosmont Companies serves the needs of cities, 

counties, quasi-government agencies, private 

companies, developers and non-profit organizations 

including educational institutions across California. 

With unmatched expertise in public / private 

transactions, Kosmont Companies helps 

communities thrive by creating 

sustainable projects. 

 

Kosmont Companies is on the cutting edge of 

evolving trends, challenges and solutions.  

A transactional firm that takes a hands-on  

approach to economic development focused  

on successful outcomes. 

 

Mailing Address: 1601 N. Sepulveda Blvd., #382, 

Manhattan Beach, California 90266    

Headquarters – El Segundo: 2301 Rosecrans Avenue 

Suite 4140, El Segundo, California 90245                         

Telephone: 424-297-1070 | Fax: 424-286-4632 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.calcities.org/education-and-

events/event/2023/02/08/default-calendar/city-

managers-conference 

                                                                                                

The Westin Carlsbad, 5480 Grand Pacific Drive 

Carlsbad, California 

http://www.kosmont.com/
https://www.calcities.org/education-and-events/event/2023/02/08/default-calendar/city-managers-conference
https://www.calcities.org/education-and-events/event/2023/02/08/default-calendar/city-managers-conference
https://www.calcities.org/education-and-events/event/2023/02/08/default-calendar/city-managers-conference
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she moved to the City Manager's Office in a Management Analyst post.  Deborah 

earned a BA in social work from California State University, Chico, and an MS in law 

from Champlain College.   
                                           
    

 

 

 

Telephone No. 800-229-2343                               

www.cjpia.org 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://rwglaw.com/ 

                                                                                                   

RWG is committed to excellence in the legal   

profession. The lawyers of choice for clients  

seeking reliable, efficient, and effective legal 

counsel. RWG delivers practical advice and    

solutions tailored to the unique needs of  

public entities. 

 Working seamlessly across offices in Los Angeles, San 

Francisco, Orange County, 

Temecula and the Central Coast. 

The RWG team of experts provides 

the full scope of public law services. 

Practical advice and well-analyzed 

solutions come from listening 

carefully and asking the right 

questions. 

 

Roxanne Diaz is a former member of the                         

Board of Trustees of the 

California City Management Foundation (CCMF).     

   Call RWG at No. 213-626-8484 

Marin County Cities  

Alphabetically Starting with Ross 

 

Gretchen Castets has been the Town of Ross 

Recreation Manager since August 2020. She 

worked as the Ross Recreation Administrative 

Assistant Bookkeeper from November 2016 to 

August 2020. She was previously a Head Teacher 

at the San Anselmo Preschool. Gretchen earned 

a BA in environmental studies from the University 

of California, Santa Cruz and an MBA from 

Dominican University of California. Among her 

other academic pursuits, Gretchen spent two 

semester backpacking in North & South America 

to study regional botany and improve an 

understanding of sustainable living practices and 

agriculture with the Sierra Institute Outdoor 

Education.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.tripepismith.com/ 

 
“The Tripepi Smith team stands ready to help  

with outreach campaigns, video production,  

content writing, messaging, graphic work, technology 

infrastructure and websites." 

http://www.cjpia.org/
http://rwglaw.com/
https://www.tripepismith.com/
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Marin County Cities Alphabetically 

Starting with Ross 
 

In 1875 the North Pacific Coast 

Railroad completed a line 

through San Anselmo. The 

town was referred to on 

railroad maps as “junction.”  

The name San Anselmo came into use about 

1883, and the San Anselmo post office opened in 

1892. The town was a silent film capital in the early 

1900s.  San Anselmo incorporated in April 1907. 

The 2020 population is set as 12,830. David Donery 

is the Town Manager and Serge Avila is the Town 

Clerk. Jeffery Zuba is the Finance & Administrative 

Services Director. Dannielle Mauk is the Director 

of Community Services. 

 

San Anselmo Town Manager David P. 

Donery worked in the private sector 

until he joined the San Rafael city staff 

in March 1989, where he worked for 

the next 20-years. David was the 

Supervisor of Pickleweed Park Community Center 

& Library when he took the Director of 

Community Services and Assistant Town Manager 

position in San Anselmo in April 2009. David 

became Town Manager in March 2017. He 

earned a BA in recreation administration from 

San Francisco State University. David is not a 

member of ICMA.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

California Contract Cities Association 
Marcel Rodarte Executive Director                                                                   

 

17315 Studebaker Road, Suite 210                                  

Cerritos, California 90703                                              

Telephone No. 562-622-5533 

 

 

 

 

 

 

www.chwlaw.us 

Expert Public Agency Legal Services. Committed  

to counsel that is helpful, understandable, and  

fairly priced.               

  CH&W has offices in Pasadena and Grass Valley                

in the Sierra Foothills, 

CH&W represents both public and private clients 

throughout California in municipal law.               

Michael Colantuono is Managing Shareholder, and 

currently is City Attorney for the City of Grass Valley. 

Two of the firm’s attorneys were named California 

Lawyers of the Year (2020). 

                                                                                                

Call telephone No. 530-432-7357 or 213-542-5700;  

916-400-0370; 858-682-3665; 707-986-8091. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.patwestllc.com/ 

Pat West served nearly 40-years in city government. 

He has developed successful strategies and paths    

to issues facing local government. Pat can help    

you, whether you are a City Manager looking for 

ways to turn your city around, or a developer 

needing assistance navigating the complexities        

of the political and/or entitlement process.   

Pat West was honored with the League of California 

Cities 2019 Wes McClure Award for City Managers of 

Distinction.                                                                                 

Pat has had numerous successful 

experiences with public-private 

partnerships.                                        

Telephone No. 562-331-9812 

 

 

 

 

http://www.chwlaw.us/
http://www.patwestllc.com/
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https://www.munienvironmental.com/ 

 

 

 

 

 

USI has developed sophisticated employee 

benefit programs for public entities for more 

than 30-years. USI helps agencies design 

innovative benefit solutions and provide  

benefit education to bargaining units. 

 

The power of USI, and its ability to bring 

 best-in-class solutions and services to clients  

and communities, is achieved through the    

collective knowledge and experience of 

professionals coming together as ONE. 

 
 For more information contact            

Gary Delaney at (424) 390-0010  

or gary.delaney@usi.com                                                       
Pam Rodrigues, GBDS Manager                       

Pamela.rodrigues@usi.com                                         

USI Insurance Services                              
  

 www.usi.com    

21250 Hawthorne Blvd., Suite 380                                

Torrance, CA 90503    

Marin County Cities Alphabetically 

Starting with Ross 
 

San Rafael is the county seat of 

Marin County. It was founded by 

the Spanish in 1817 with the 

establishment of the Mission San 

Rafael Arcángel. The San 

Francisco and North Pacific 

Railroad reach San Rafael in 1879 and was linked 

to the national rail service in 1888. The U.S. Navy 

operated from San Rafael through World War II. 

Film maker George Lucas founded Lucasfilm in 

San Rafael. Parts of the movie American Graffiti 

were shot in downtown San Rafael. The city 

incorporated in February 1874.  The 2020 

population estimate is 61,271. Jim Schutz is the 

current San Rafael City Manager and Cristine 

Alilovich is the Assistant City Manager. The 

elected City Clerk is Lindsay Lara. April Miller is the 

Director of Public Works and Catherine Quffa is 

the Library & Recreation Director. Danielle 

O’Leary is the Director of Economic Development 

and Innovation. The Chief of Police is David Spiller 

and the Fire Chief is Darin White.  

 

 

 

 
                               

Special group sessions for sports teams, police and 

          fire departments or other groups may be arranged. 

       Raw Performance Coach William Ha, CSCS, is a 

certified strength and conditioning coach. 

Call: 714-335-4436 

                                                                                                        

10579 Bloomfield Avenue Los Alamitos, CA 90720 

www.rawperformancesc.com 

Those of all fitness levels and goals are welcome! 

 

https://www.munienvironmental.com/
mailto:gary.delaney@usi.com
mailto:Pamela.rodrigues@usi.com
http://www.usi.com/
http://www.rawperformancesc.com/
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Marin County Cities Alphabetically 

Starting with Ross 
 

City of San Rafael City 

Manager Jim Schutz began 

his public service career in 

June 1989 when he was hired 

as a Planning Technician in 

the City of Santa Barbara. Jim 

served in the Peace Corps in 

West Africa between 1990 

and 1992 and returned to public service as a 

Redevelopment Intern for Contra Costa County. 

In June 1993. In June 1994 he started as the 

Redevelopment Project Manager in Pinole. Jim 

joined the San Jose Downtown Management 

Division in May 1998 as Manager of Planning and 

Development. In May 2004 Jim returned to the 

City of Pinole as the Assistant City Manager. He 

took the San Rafael Assistant City Manager 

position in January 2007. Jim was elevated to City 

Manager in August 2015. He earned a BA in 

environmental studies and city planning from the 

University of California, Santa Barbara and a 

Master’s in city and regional planning from 

California Polytechnic State University, San Luis 

Obispo. He also completed the Executive 

Seminar at the Goldman School of Public Policy 

as the University of California, Berkeley. In 2021 Jim 

received a 30-year ICMA Service Award. 

 

Cristine (Reid) Alilovich is the 

Assistant City Manager for the 

City of San Rafael. After working 

as a consultant (2000-2002), 

Cristine worked for the County of 

Sonoma as an Employee Benefits 

Manager (2002-2009) and as an 

IT Special Projects Manager (2009-2010). She than 

worked for the County of Marin as Assistant 

Director of Finance (2011-2015). Cristine was hired 

for her first city job to be the Assistant City 

Manager in San Rafael. Cristine earned a BA in 

psychology from Rutgers University and an MPA 

from the University of Southern California (USC).  

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.hdlcompanies.com/ 

HdL was founded in 1983 by former 

City Manager Robert "Bob" 

Hinderliter. HdL expanded and 

improved with the help of a 

partnership with former City 

Manager Lloyd de Llamas, the 

firm’s retired Executive Chairman.                     

                                                                                 

Andy Nickerson is the President/CEO. Other 

members of the HdL team include Vikki Beatley, 

Paula Cone, Barry Foster, Robert Gray, Kimberly 

Konczak, David McPherson, and Bobby Young.  
 

HdL Companies provide revenue enhancement, 

technology and consulting services that enable cities, 

counties and special districts to better serve their 

constituents. HdL’s team of professionals currently 

serve more than 600 agencies nationwide. HdL 

Companies offers support services and software that 

includes sales, use and transactions taxes, economic 

development, property taxes, business license fees, 

transient occupancy tax, short-term rental 

compliance, rent control, indirect cost recovery, utility 

users tax, and cannabis regulation and taxation.  

                                                                                         

120 South State College Boulevard, Suite 200                                                                       

Brea, California                                                                      

Telephone 888-861-0220 

 

 

 

 

MMASC is one of the oldest and largest associations of its 

kind in the nation. 

https://www.mmasc.org/ 

 

 

 

 

 

 

www.mmanc.org 

 

http://www.hdlcompanies.com/
https://www.mmasc.org/
http://www.mmanc.org/
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Trackdown’s Jack Simpson and grandchildren 

Lei Lei and Koa Simpson Ha on Thanksgiving 2022. 

Marin County Cities Alphabetically 

Starting with Ross 
 

Sausalito is Spanish for “small 

willow grove.” Located near the 

northerly end of the Golden Gate 

Bridge, Sausalito developed 

rapidly as a shipbuilding center 

during World War II. Sausalito has 

unique places to visit.  The houseboat community 

has more than 400 houseboats of various sizes. 

One should not focus on Sausalito without 

mentioning Sally Stanford (1899-1982). She was a 

former madam of a bordello on Nob Hill in San 

Francisco prior to moving to Sausalito where she 

opened the Valhalla Inn restaurant in 1950. She 

ran six times before being elected to the City 

Council in 1972. She served as the Mayor at age 

72. Sausalito was incorporated in September

1893. The 2020 population is 7,269. The current

City Manager is former Anaheim City Manager

Chris Zapata and Molly Perry is the Interim City

Clerk. Vivian Chu is the Finance Director and

Brandon Phipps is the Community and Economic

Development Director. John Rohrbacher has

served as Chief of Police since 2016.

Retired Arcadia City Manager Don Penman  

and retired Claremont and Indio City Manager     

Glenn Southard at a Southern California “Proof  

of Life” lunch meeting in La Mirada. Glenn is now 

a principal at Southard Consulting in  

San Clemente. Glenn earned a BA from 

 San Diego State University and an MPA from  

California State University, Fullerton. 

https://willdan.com/solutions/municipal-services-managers.aspx
https://www.willdan.com/solutions/municipal-services.aspx
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Marin County Cities Alphabetically               

Starting with Ross 
 

Chris Zapata was the Town 

Manager in Superior, Arizona in 

December 1991, and in 1993 

he became City Manager in 

Eloy, Arizona. He went back to 

Superior in 1995 and then 

returned to Eloy in 1999. After 

serving as the Glendale, Arizona Utilities Director 

(2000-2002), Chris was appointed Deputy City 

Manager in Glendale in October 2002. In 

February 2004, Chris came to California to 

become the City Manager in National City (2004-

January 2012). He became the San Leandro City 

Manager in January 2012, and in July 2018 he 

started his tenure as the City Manager in the City 

of Anaheim. In May 2021, Chris was appointed 

City Manager in Sausalito. In 2016 Chris received 

a 25-year ICMA Service Award. He is a past 

President of the Local Government Hispanic 

Network (2007-2008). He earned a BA in 

recreation leadership from Northern Arizona 

University.  

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.icfauthority.org/ 

  

Debbie Smith, Executive Director 

                                                                    

The Independent Cities Finance 

Authority is an unaffiliated Joint  

Powers Authority (JPA) with the goal 

 of helping communities fund critical 

projects. ICFA has assisted funding more than $500 

million in critical community projects, from hospitals  

to charter schools, municipal utilities and housing. 
 

Independent Cities Finance Authority                       

Post Office Box No. 6740 

Lancaster, California 93539-6740 

Telephone No. 877-906-0941 

info@ICFAuthority.org 

Vern Lawson and Bill Crowe at the December 1  

“Proof of Life” lunch. Vern is a former Walnut and 

Lancaster City Manager. Bill is a former Rosemead 

City Manager. On March 30, 2023 is the next lunch.  

 

 

 

 

https://www.climatec.com/ 

Founded in 1975, Climatec has grown from humble 

beginnings into one of the largest providers of 

building technology and energy efficiency solutions 

in the nation – and Climatec has been a proud 

member of the Robert Bosch family since 2015. 

Led by a highly credentialed team with more than 

300 years of combined industry experience,   

Climatec helps public agencies find general fund 

relief through renewed infrastructure and funding 

solutions. The firm has delivered thousands of 

successful energy efficiency programs to public 

sector clients, including education, local, county, 

state and federal governments. 
 

Regional Managers    

Ashley Cascio and           

Tyler Girtman 

                                                                          

 

Southern California Telephone: 949-474-0955                            

Bay Area Telephone: 925-558-2729 

 

 

 “Pitching is the art of instilling fear.”                                          

–Sandy Koufax 

https://www.icfauthority.org/
mailto:info@ICFAuthority.org
https://www.climatec.com/
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www.ekapr.com 

                                                                                     

Englander Knabe & Allen (EKA) is one of the leading 

strategic communications and public affairs firms in 

Southern California. It is led by partners Matt Knabe, 

Marcus Allen, Eric Rose, Jeff McConnell, Adam 

Englander and Alex Cherin. We pride ourselves on 

providing a unique and strategic perspective on a 

wide variety of issues. 

EKA provides services in the areas of government 

affairs, public relations, political campaigns and crisis 

management. In addition, EKA offers a wide array of 

professional litigation communication and expert 

witness services lead by our team of strategists, 

lawyers, journalists, and media relations specialists.                 

Together, EKA has more than 100-years of combined 

experience and a multitude of relationships within     

the City & County of Los Angeles, and the 88 cities 

within Los Angeles County.  

                                                                    

To contact EKA                          

please call (213) 741-1500                  

or email matt@ekapr.com 

Matt Knabe, Managing Partner 

 

 

 

Trackdown 

Management’s 

Susan Simpson 

with                  

Rhonda Tripepi, 

wife of the late 

Frank G. Tripepi 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Marin County Cities Alphabetically 

Starting with Ross 
 

Sausalito Community & Economic 

Development Director Brandon 

Phipps worked with the Kosmont 

Companies for a little more than 4-

years (2014-2018), and a short time 

with a realty company before 

joining the Daly City staff as an 

Economic Development Specialist in October 

2019. Brandon was named to his Sausalito 

position in October 2022. He earned a BS & BA 

from the University of Southern California (USC) 

and an MS in local economic development from 

The London School of Economics and Political 

Science. 

 

 

 

 

http://www.pars.org/ 
   

For more than 35 years, PARS has provided   

retirement plan and trust solutions designed 

exclusively for public agencies. With programs like the 

Pension Rate Stabilization Program (PRSP) and   the 

PARS OPEB Trust, PARS has helped over 400         

clients address unfunded obligations and lower 

liabilities. PARS is the pioneer of the PRSP, a first-of-its-

kind program designed to provide local control over 

assets and potential for greater return than the 

general fund. With innovative retirement solutions 

tailored to the unique needs of each agency, PARS    

is the largest private provider of multiple-employer 

Section 115 trusts in California. Since 1984 the PARS 

team has provided retirement services designed 

specifically for each public agency's unique needs 

aiming to provide superior employee benefits while 

improving management effectiveness, reducing 

costs, and simplifying administration.                                                                       

PARS can craft customized solutions; provide 

agencies guiding through the process to achieve 

bottom-line results; and redefine goals and 

objectives.                                                                                                            

                                                                                             

Mitch Barker, Executive Vice President                                 

800) 540-6369 ext. 116 or mbarker@pars.org 

Kevin O’Rourke, Senior Consultant  

(707) 249-5356 or kevin@kolgs.com 

http://www.ekapr.com/
mailto:matt@ekapr.com
http://www.pars.org/
mailto:mbarker@pars.org
mailto:kevin@kolgs.com
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 Marin County Cities Alphabetically      

Starting with Ross 
 

Tiburon, the name comes from 

the Spanish word “Tiburón,” 

which means “shark,” was first 

given to the peninsula where 

the city is located. It is guessed 

that the name was first given 

to the peninsula inspired by the population of 

locally native leopard sharks in the bay waters 

there. A number of sharks were first spotted in the 

area when a Spanish ship anchored near there in 

1775. The city incorporated in June 1964. The 2020 

population is set at 9,146. Greg Chanis is the Town 

Manager and the Town Clerk is Lea Dilena. 

Suzanne Creekmore is the Director of 

Administrative Services, and Troy Bassett is the 

Finance Manager.   

 

After being self employed for a 

time, Tiburon Town Manager Greg 

Chanis became the Director of 

Facilities and Operations for 

Sullivan County, New Hampshire in 

July 2004.  He became Sullivan 

County Manager in December 

2007. Greg came to California in 

August 2013 to become the Assistant Director of 

General Services for Santa Barbara County. In 

January 2016 he began his tenure as the Town 

Manager in Tiburon. Greg earned a BS in 

recreation and park management from the 

University of Maine, and an MBA from Plymouth 

State University.  

 

Suzanne Creekmore worked as an engineering 

and public works assistant in Tiburon from 2003 to 

2006. After a couple of jobs outside the city, one 

of which was an HR generalist for a software 

company, she was hired by Tiburon as a 

Management Analyst in October 2014 (2014-

2019). Suzanne was elevated to be Tiburon’s 

Director of Administrative Services in March 2019. 

She studied biology as the University of North 

Carolina, Chapel Hill.  

 

 

 

https://www.avenuinsights.com/ 

 

There’s never a good time for operational downtime, 

or a good time to fall short on revenue. For 

governments to serve their communities, they need 

solutions they can depend on, run by partners who 

understand how the public sector works. 

 

That’s why thousands of State and local government 

leaders turn to Avenu. Although the name is new, the 

company roots serving government officials go back 

nearly 100-years. 

 

Avenu has California Offices in El Dorado Hills, Fresno, 

Pleasanton, Sacramento and Westlake Village. 

 

Fran Mancia may be reached at       

559-288-7296. Fran is a member of the 

Board of Trustees of the California City 

Management Foundation (CCMF).  

Fran was elected as a University of 

California Alumni Regent in 2016. 

 

 

 

 

 

https://gonsalvi.com/ 
 

Joe Gonsalves said: "Lobbyist are like parachutes;  

you don't need them often but when you do, they  

had better work." 
 

Anthony Gonsalves and two of his sons, Jason 

Gonsalves and Paul Gonsalves, are expert 

Local government lobbyists.  The firm represents 

50-plus cities and is a key player in city legislation. 

The firm works closely with the League of 

California Cities. 
 

Anthony Gonsalves is a long time 

Member of the                                     

CCMF Board of Trustees 

Telephone No. 916-441-0597 

FAX: 916-441-5061 

 

Joe A. Gonsalves & Son 

925 L Street, Suite 250 

Sacramento, CA  95814 

https://www.avenuinsights.com/
https://gonsalvi.com/
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https://www.munienvironmental.com/ 

 

Founded in 2015, MuniEnvironmental, LLC specializes 

in providing Solid Waste, Recycling, and Stormwater 

consulting services to communities, non-profits and 

governmental agencies.  

                                               

Integrity, Diligence and Honesty are 

MuniEnvironmental’s underlying principles in providing 

ethical and impartial services. 

We came together to build an environmental firm 

that will have a positive and lasting ecological 

impact on local communities — improving the quality 

of life for future generations. 

With more than 50 years of combined experience, 

the firm has a well-rounded team of professionals that 

provides the needed expertise and disciplines to 

assist clients to meet their project goals. 

MuniEnvironmental, LLC has succeeded in 

implementing programs that have provided 

increased recycling rates, auditing services that have 

recovered unpaid fees, and regulatory compliance 

programs in the Solid Waste, Recycling and 

Stormwater industries. 

 

Jeff Duhamel: CEO/Principal Consultant 

Jeff Duhamel is a professional 

Solid Waste and Recycling 

consultant specializing in Solid 

Waste facility development 

and municipal regulatory 

compliance.   

In 1997 Jeff Duhamel formed 

Waste Systems Technology, 

Inc., a professional consulting 

firm helping local municipalities, Recycling firms and 

material recovery facility (MRF) operators meet 

Recycling and Solid Waste compliance requirements 

mandated by the State of California and local 

agencies. 

With more than two decades of experience in the 

Solid Waste industry, Jeff Duhamel has consulted to 

numerous public agencies. 

 

Under contract for the City of Los Angeles, Jeff 

Duhamel conducted site feasibilities studies for three 

potential Solid Waste facility locations, preparing 

preliminary site plans, traffic diagrams, preliminary 

environmental programming and project 

recommendations. Additionally, Mr. Duhamel has 

provided local municipalities with Solid Waste 

consulting and auditing services that have recovered 

millions of dollars of unpaid fees. 

In 2015 Mr. Duhamel founded MuniEnvironmental, 

LLC, a professional environmental consulting firm 

specializing in Solid Waste, Recycling and Stormwater 

compliance. 

Stephen Howe: Senior Consultant  
 

Stephen Howe joined the firm January 

2020. With 27-years in the solid waste 

and recycling industry, Stephen brings 

expert knowledge to the firm.  

 

 

Trieu Le: Project Manager/Consultant 
 

 Trieu Le joined the company in 

October 2014.  He plays an active role 

in helping clients both achieve and 

maintain compliance with State 

requirements by maintaining and 

implementing recycling and permit 

programs at the local level. He also conducts internal 

and external audits for RFPs and compliance.  

Trieu earned a B.A. in accounting from California 

State University, Long Beach.    

MuniEnvironmental has the expertise required to help 

cities meet waste disposal and recycling issues 

professionally. 

 

                                               

MuniEnvironmental, LLC 

3730 E Broadway, Suite EF 

Long Beach, California 90803   

Telephone:  562-432-3700                            

General Inquiries Please Direct To:  

jeff@munienvironmental.com 

https://www.munienvironmental.com/
mailto:jeff@munienvironmental.com
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Retired City Manager Gregory Korduner at a Hall of 

Fame Exhibit at the Fullerton Museum. Greg served as 

City Manager in South El Monte, El Monte and 

Huntington Park. He worked in various executive 

positions in the City of Artesia and he began his 

public service career with the City of Norwalk. 

Following his retirement in 2011 he served in 

consultant assignments and as Interim City Manager 

in Los Alamitos. Greg earned a BA from California 

State University and an MPA from California State 

University, Long Beach. 
 

 

Picking Up the Pieces: Laguna Beach 

Assistant City Manager Ken Domer has 

been selected to serve as the next City 

Manager for the City of La Verne. Ken 

began his public service career in 

January 1991 with the California 

Environmental Protection Agency with 

Governor Pet Wilson’s office. In September 1996 he 

started a nearly 9-year tenure with the County of 

Orange in various positions. In May 2005 he became 

the City Manager in Villa Park where he worked until 

December 2008 when he became the Assistant City 

Administrator in Placentia. In October 2013 he 

became the Assistant City Manager in Huntington 

Beach. Ken was selected to be the City Manager in 

Fullerton beginning in July 2017. He left there in April 

and became the Assistant City Manager in Laguna 

Beach in June 2021. After graduating from Villa Park 

High School, Ken earned a BA and MPA from the 

University of Southern California (USC). Interim Assistant 

City Manager Kiely Nosé will take the position without 

the “Interim” on Palo Alto City Manager Ed Shikada’s 

staff this month. Kiely has served as the city’s Chief 

Financial Officer for the past 4-years. She became the 

Interim Assistant City Manager when Monique 

LeConge Ziesenhenne retired. Prior to joining the Palo 

Alto city staff Kiely worked for the City of San Jose. She 

earned a BS from Santa Clara University.     

https://www.munienvironmental.com/ 

 

 

Laguna Beach Director of Administrative Services 

Gavin Curran is the next Assistant City Manager and 

Chief Finance Officer as Ken Domer leaves the city to 

become the City Manager in La Verne. Gavin 

became the Laguna Beach Finance Officer in 2004. In 

2017 he became the Director of Administrative 

Services. Before coming to Laguna Beach, Gavin 

served as the Assistant Director of Finance in the City 

of El Segundo. Gavin earned a BDA and a BS in 

accounting and finance from Loyola Marymount 

University. Yountville Town Manager Steven Rogers 

announced his retirement in early 2023. He served 15-

years as Yountville Town Manager. Steve became 

Town Manager in October 2007 after working as the 

General Manager and CEO for the North Tahoe Public 

Utility District. Before that he was Assistant City 

Manager in the City of San Bruno (1996-2004). Go Blue! 

Steve earned a BA from the University of Michigan and 

an MPA from The University of Kansas. Since May of this 

year the City of Alameda has been without a City 

Manager following City Manager Eric Leavitt’s 

resignation to become the Fullerton City Manager. 

Effective December 6 Jennifer Ott will be the new 

Alameda City Manager. Jennifer has served as the 

Hayward Assistant City Manager and Development 

Services Director since 2018. She previously worked for 

Alameda between 2005 and 2018 in various executive 

positions. Jennifer earned a BA from the University of 

California, Davis and an MPP degree from the 

University of California, Berkeley. She is fluent in English 

and Spanish. Congratulations to Jeffrey Prang, former 

Mayor of West Hollywood (2000-2001; 2003-2004; 2008-

2009; and 2012-2013) and Assistant City Manager in 

Pico Rivera (February 2008-June 2011), for his re-

election to the office of Los Angeles County Assessor. 

He served on the West Hollywood City Council 

between 1997 and 2014. Jeff has served as the County 

Assessor since 2014. Jeff was born in Detroit, Michigan 

and earned a BA from Michigan State University. 

Trackdown congratulations to Jeff and best wishes for 

continued success.  

 

“Don’t be afraid to take advice. There’s 

always something new to learn.” 

--Babe Ruth, MLB Hall of Fame 

 

 

https://www.munienvironmental.com/
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 More Pieces Picked Up: Ben Harvey 

began his public service career in the 

City of Bellflower in September 1992. In 

Bellflower, Ben worked with an 

executive team that included Linda 

Lowry, and Mike Egan, before taking a 

Management Analyst post in Newport 

Beach (1997-1999). After a walk on the 

private side, including time as a Region 

Manager for Local Public Affairs for the Southern 

California Edison Company (2006-2013), Ben served as 

the Avalon City Manager from September 2013 until 

November 2015. Ben became the Pacific Grove 

Interim City Manager in January 2016 and he was 

elevated to City Manager in April 2016. Ben earned a 

BA from the University of California, Davis and an MPA 

from California State University, Long Beach. Linda 

Lowry went on to retire as the Pomona City Manager 

in December 2019 after 14-years in the City of 

Pomona, and previously served as City Manager in 

Diamond Bar and Bellflower. After serving as Bellflower 

City Manager, Mike retired as the Norwalk City 

Manager in 2017. Mike recently worked as the Interim 

City Manager in the City of Artesia while a city 

manager recruitment was completed. Westlake 

Village Deputy City Manager Philippe Eskandar 

began his public service career as a Recreation 

Leader in the City of Newport Beach (2007-2011) and 

as a Recreation Leader Trainee in Burbank (2005-2013). 

He joined the Glendale city staff in June 2010 as a 

Program Specialist and rose to Administrative Officer. 

Philippe became an Administrative Analyst in 

Westlake Village in 2017. After serving in progressively 

responsible positions, he was named Deputy City 

Manager in July 2019. Philippe earned a BA from the 

University of California, Irvine and a Master of dispute 

resolution and a Master of public policy from 

Pepperdine University. Longtime Cerritos City Manager 

Arthur Gallucci has worked for the City of Cerritos for 

51-years. He has been City Manager for 31-years, since 

1991. Art announced his intent to retire effective June 

30, 2023. He will be most difficult to replace. Art joined 

Cerritos in 1971 as a Recreation Superintendent and 

was later promoted to Assistant Director of Human 

Affairs before he became the Assistant City Manager. 

He was appointed “Interim” in March 1991 after the 

end of City Manager Gaylord Knapp’s tenure, and Art 

became the Cerritos City Manager in April 1991. 

Trackdown best wishes to Art for a long, healthy and 

enjoyable retirement. Still preaching servant 

leadership. Servant leaders focuss on providing 

associates with development opportunities. People 

want an opportunity to be coached and mentored by 

someone. Since servant leaders put people first, they 

get to know them on a different level. They help them 

to develop for future growth and success.  

This is a picture of Susan Simpson taking a picture  

of Jack Simpson, Bruce Barrows, Howard Chambers 

and Art Gallucci at an event at the                                     

Cerritos Centre for the Performing Arts. 

   

Richard Powers, the first Executive Director of the 

Gateway Cities COG, served in that post for more than 

20-years before his retirement in 2017. We were 

advised by retired Norwalk City Manager Ernie Garcia 

that Dick passed away early this month. He said that 

Sandy Groves gave him the sad news. Richard served 

as a City Manager in Garden Grove and Norwalk.   

SHORTS:*Jennifer A. Lilley is the new Director of 

Community and Economic Development for the City 

of Riverside.*Leslie Arroyo is the new Deputy City 

Manager in South San Francisco. *Newport Beach City 

Manager Grace Leung appointed Deputy Chief Joe 

Cartwright as the Acting Chief of Police following the 

retirement of Chief of Police Jon Lewis effective 

December 31. *Retired Irvine City Manager John Russo 

was spotted having lunch with Sam Olivito, the retired 

California Contract Cities Association Executive 

Director, at J’s Deli in Palm Desert. *Former El Segundo 

(2019-2022) and Thousand Oaks (2005-2016) City 

Manager Scott Mitnick is now a Senior Vice President 

with Kosmont Financial Services (KFS) working with 

Dan Massiello and Julio Morales. *The first Joint Powers 

Authority (JPA) in California was created in 1921 by the 

City of San Francisco and Alameda County to build a 

sanitarium for tuberculosis patients. *Carolyn Steffan is 

the City Clerk and City Administrator in the City of 

Tehama and is the retired Superintendent of the Los 

Molinos Unified School District. *Sacramento City 

Manager Howard Chan received a raise in pay from 

$372,700 to $400,652 annually; an increase of 7.5%. 

*Adriana Nava, who earned a BA from the University 

of California, Berkeley and an MPA from San Diego 

State University, joined the El Centro city staff in 

January 2014 as an Associate Planner and she was 

appointed Community Services Director in 2018. 

*Trackdown Management wishes everyone a very 

Merry Christmas and a very happy holiday season! *** 
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“Proof of Life” 2022 
                                                                                               

Twenty-one (21) veteran public managers gathered 

on Thursday, December 1, 2022 for a “Proof of Life” 

lunch at the North Woods Inn Restaurant in the City of 

La Mirada. A successful event that missed 8 

participants of the September 29 lunch. The next 

“Proof of Life” lunch will be March 30, 2023. 

 

Greg Korduner, retired Huntington Park City Manager. 

Served as City Manager in El Monte and                

South El Monte, and Assistant City Manager in Artesia. 

Greg works with the “Proof of Life” lunch venue.  

 

Wayne Wedin, who served as the Brea City Manager 

for 15-years. Wayne also served as a Council Member 

and Mayor in Brea. He is the President of Wedin 

Enterprise, Inc., a financial consulting firm. 

 

Ron Molendyk, former Lake Elsinore City Manager 

and Interim City Manager in Perris, who took delivery 

of a 2023 Corvette C8 Stingray on September 25, 

2002. Ron is a past President of the Orange County 

Corvette Club.  

 

Lloyd de Llamas, former City Manager in the Cities of 

Monterey Park, Lawndale and Woodlake, and a 

founder and former President and Executive 

Chairman of HdL Companies. 

 

Glenn Southard, retired City Manager from Indio and 

Claremont. Glenn was a founder and longtime 

member of the Board of Trustees for the California 

City Management Foundation.  

 

Jim Barisic, a former Artesia City Manager, who 

worked in Paramount and Cerritos, as well as, serving 

in Vietnam with the U.S. Army. He is the founder of 

Brandywine Homes. 

 

Don Penman, since retiring as Arcadia City Manager, 

Don has served in Interim City Manager posts in 

Azusa, Covina, San Fernando, Temple City, Ventura, 

and Calabasas. 

 

Jim DeStefano, retired Diamond Bar City Manager. 

Jim was Community Development Director for Chino 

Hills when he was appointed Diamond Bar City 

Manager in July 2006, and he retired in 2017. 

 

Don Wagner, retired Assistant City Manager in 

Rosemead where he worked with City Manager 

Frank G. Tripepi. Don has served as Interim City 

Administrator in Maywood since retirement. 

 

Denise Ovrom, retired Assistant City Manager in 

Beverly Hills and a former City Manager in Temple 

City. HdL Companies Principal for 21-years.  

 

Don Vestal, a former City Manager in Westminster 

(1997-2003). Worked for Westminster of nearly 27-

years. Served in the U.S. Navy (1968-1972). 

 

Jennifer Vasquez is the City Administrator in the City 

of Maywood. She previously served as City Manager 

in the Cities of South El Monte and Bradbury.  

 

Julio Fuentes is a retired City Manager who served in 

Santa Clara, Alhambra and Pomona. Currently with 

Coldwell Banker. 

 

Don Knabe, a retired longtime member of the Los 

Angeles County Board of Supervisors, and a former 

Member of the Cerritos City Council.  

 

Vern Lawson, a retired Economic Development 

Director and former City Manager in Lancaster and 

Walnut. Avid and highly professional bass fisherman. 

 

Jason Caudle has been the City Manager in the City 

of Lancaster since December 2018. He was the 

Tehachapi City Manager in 1998-2007. 

 

Bill Crowe, a retired Assistant City Manager in             

El Segundo and former City Manager in Rosemead 

and an Interim City Manager in Paramount.  

 

Jon Shull is the Chief Executive Officer of the 

California Joint Powers Insurance Authority. Previously 

worked for the Cities of Cerritos and Signal Hill. 

 

Jim Purtee is a retired City Manager of Palmdale 

(2015-2019) and also worked for the City of Simi Valley  

for 27-years. That means Jim knows Mike Sedell. 

 

Debra Kurita is a former Alameda City Manager and 

Assistant City Manager in Santa Ana and worked as 

the Assistant Executive Director of Orange County 

LAFCO. Interim Community Development Director in 

Westminster.   

 

Jack A. Simpson, who held positions in Paramount, 

Artesia, Cerritos, Hawaiian Gardens, Bellflower and   

La Puente. Also, served with Willdan.  

 
Jim Purtee, Jason Caudle,              

Vern Lawson, Bill Crowe,                   

Ron Molendyk and Don Vestal                  

at the North Woods Inn Restaurant 

on December 1, 2022. 




